# ECOSYSTEM-BASED ASSESSMENT OF THE MALINDI-UNGWANA BAY PRAWN FISHERY USING ECOLOGICAL INDICATORS

By

# **KHYRIA SWALEH**

B.Sc. Hons (Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences), University of Eldoret.

NRM/PGFI/02/11

A THESIS SUBMITTED IN PARTIAL FULFILMENT OF THE REQUIREMENTS FOR THE AWARD OF MASTER OF SCIENCE IN FISHERIES AND AQUATIC SCIENCES (AQUATIC SCIENCES) DEGREE OF THE UNIVERSITY OF ELDORET.

AUGUST 2014

# **DECLARATIONS**

# **Declaration by student**

I declare that this thesis is my original work and it has not been presented for any other degree

award.

Signature	Date
•	

# KHYRIA SWALEH KARAMA

# **Declaration by supervisors**

This work has been submitted with our approval as University Supervisors:

Signature	Date	
Prof. Boaz Kaunda-Arara		
Department of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences		
Signature	Date	
Dr. Renison Ruwa		
Kenya Marine and Fisheries Research Institute, Mombasa		
Signature	Date	
Dr. Phillip Raburu		
Department of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences	S	

# DEDICATION

I would like to dedicate this thesis to my lovely family for the endless moral support and to my fiancé Joe Wanyoike for the encouragement and support accorded to me throughout my study period.

## ABSTRACT

The study aimed to generate information that will contribute to development of an Ecosystembased approach to fisheries management (EAFM) of prawn resources in the Malindi-Ungwana Bay, Kenya. A comprehensive ecosystem-based approach is required to holistically assess and manage fisheries resources and their associated habitats. The study identified and assessed ecological indicators based on the objectives of sustainability of harvests, biodiversity conservation, and maintenance of habitat quality. Data analysed were sourced from; the Fisheries Department's landing records, Research vessels, and on-project fieldwork. Trends in historical landings (1985-2010) of prawns from the Malindi-Ungwana Bay were analysed using LOWESS while future landings trends are forecast using an ARIMA model. Community trend indicators based on size-spectra analyses (e.g. of number, biomass and diversity) were used to assess the ecological state of the bay. Biomass Trophic Level spectra (BTLS) and K-dominance analysis were applied as potential tools for analyzing multi-factor effects on the bay. Indiseas-based ecosystem indicators were used to quantify the impact of prawn fishery on the biodiversity of the bay. Results indicate a long-term series with two peaks (in 1997 and 2000) in historical landings of penaeid shrimps with a monotonous decline in catches from 2002. Forecasts predict a steady decline in catches for the next decade (2010-2020) under the current management strategies. Number, biomass and diversity-size spectra analysis made from artisanal landings (2008-2012) indicated effects of fishing on the ecosystem. The number and biomass-size spectra analysis showed increased fishing mortality with time (2008-2012) and an apparent increase in fisheries productivity of the bay. BTLS analysis using the fish by-catch data indicated reduced levels of biomass across trophic levels and a decline in trophic levels of the fish species caught indicating a fishing-down-the food web effects. Biodiversity and conservation based indicators adopted from the Indiseas program (www.Indiseas.org) showed the Malindi-Ungwana Bay ecosystem to be ecologically degraded in terms of fish sizes, trophic characteristics and proportion of predators. The study recommended adoption of the studied ecological indicators and tools as means of evaluating and monitoring the Malindi-Ungwana Bay resources and ecosystem status. However, there will be need to initiate more long-term monitoring programs in order to strengthen the temporal scale of analysis and application of the results. In addition to the indicators described in this study, additional socio-economic and biological data will be needed to develop a holistic EAFM model for the management of the bay resources.

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

DECLARATIONS i
DEDICATION ii
ABSTRACTiii
LIST OF TABLES
LIST OF APPENDICES viii
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS x
CHAPTER ONE1
INTRODUCTION1
1.1 Problem Statement
1.3 General Objective
1.4 Specific Objectives
1.5 Research Hypotheses
CHAPTER TWO
LITERATURE REVIEW
2.1 The Prawn Fishery
2.2 Ecological Characteristics of the Malindi-Ungwana Bay11
2.3 Ecosystem-based Approach to Fisheries Management12
2.4 Ecological Indicators
2.5 Application of Indicators to EAF16
3.1 Study Area
3.2 Data sources used in the study
3.2.1 Time series data on commercial prawn catches
3.2.2 River discharge data sets

3.2.3 Prawn Fishery artisanal data sets from 2008-2012	23
3.2.4 Crustacean trawl surveys and fish by-catch data sets	24
3.3 DATA ANALYSIS	25
3.3.1 Trends in historical landings of prawns in the Malindi-Ungwana Bay	25
3.3.2 Relationship between prawn catches, river discharge and rainfall in the Malindi- Ungwana	1 Bay 26
3.3.3 Community Trend Indicators	26
3.3.4 Biodiversity and Conservation-based indicators	
3.3.4.1K-dominance curves	
3.3.4.2 Application of Indiseas-related ecological and biodiversity status indicators	
CHAPTER FOUR	
RESULTS	
4.1 Trends in prawn landings	
4.2 Environmental drivers	
4.3 Community trend indicators	
4.3.1 Number–size spectra analysis	
4.3.2 Biomass size-spectra analysis	41
4.3.3 Diversity - size spectra analysis	45
4.4 Biodiversity and conservation - based indicators	
4.4.1 Biomass-Trophic Level Spectra	47
4.4.2 Indiseas-based ecosystem indicator analysis	
5.0 DISCUSSION	53
5.1 CONCLUSION	57
5.2 RECOMMENDATIONS	
REFERENCES	60

# LIST OF TABLES

Table 1: List of selected indiseas-based ecological indicators used to evaluate the ecosystem status of the
Malindi-Ungwana Bay32
Table 2: Statistics of fit of linear models to annual number-size spectra using artisanal prawn fishery catch
data from 2008-2012
Table 3: Statistics of fit of linear models to Biomass-size using artisanal prawn fishery catch data from
2008-2012
Table 4: Statistics of fit of linear models to the annual diversity-size spectra derived from artisanal prawn
fishery catch data from 2008 - 2012

# LIST OF FIGURES

Figure1:A map of Kenya's coastline showing location of the Malindi-Ungwana Bay.
Figure 2:Long-term trends in annual landings (MT/year) of prawns from 1985 to 2010 in the Malindi-Ungwana Bay, Kenya
Figure 3:Observed (•) and Forecast landings of prawns in the Malindi-Ungwana Bay for the next ten years (2010–2020)
Figure 4:Annual variability in prawn catches in relation to discharge levels in the Malindi- Ungwana Bay, Kenya
Figure 5:Annual variability in prawn catches in relation to rainfall amount in the Malindi- Ungwana Bay, Kenya
Figure 6: Ln (numbers) against 10 mm size-class for artisanal prawn fishery catch data from 2008-2012
Figure 7: Regression of slopes and intercepts, and residuals of the annual number-size spectra analysed from prawn artisanal data sets
Figure 8: Ln (Biomass, Kg) against 10 mm size-class for artisanal prawn fishery catch data from 2008-2012
Figure 9: Regression of slopes and intercepts, and residuals of the annual biomass-size spectra analysed from prawn artisanal data sets
Figure10:Shannon-Weiner Diversity (H) per 10 mm size-class derived from artisanal prawn fishery catch data from 2008-2012
Figure 11: Variation of total fish biomass by year for species with biomass $\geq 0.1$ kg (numbers in parenthesis indicate trophic level). Data obtained from crustacean trawls in 2011 and demersal fish trawls in 2012 within the Malindi-Ungwana Bay
Figure 12: Biomass trophic level spectra (BTLS) for fish catches in the Malindi-Ungwana Bay during 2011 and 2012
Figure 13:(a) Cumulative relative biomass trophic level spectra (b) Pooled relative biomass trophic level spectrum for 2011 and 2012
Figure 14:K-dominace curves showing percentage relative abundance of fish species in the Malindi Ungwana Bay for 2011 and 2012
Figure.15: Polar diagram showing variation of selected Indiseas-based indicators between 2009 and 2011 as a measure of ecosystem status of the Malindi-Ungwana Bay

# LIST OF APPENDICES

Appendix I:Indiseas -based ecological and biodiversity indicators calculations and formulae....69

# Abbreviations and Acronyms

ARIMA	Autoregressive Integrated Moving Average
BTLS	Biomass Trophic Level Spectra
CAFM	Conventional Approach in Fisheries Management
CBD	Convention on Biological Diversity
EAF	Ecosystem Approach to Fisheries
EAFM	Ecosystem Approach to Fisheries Management
EU	European Union
EUR-OCEANS	European Network of Excellence
FAO	Food and Agricultural Organisation
GLM	Generalised Linear Model
IPOAs	International Plans of Action
KCDP	Kenya Coastal Development Project
KG	Kilogramme
KMFRI	Kenya Marine and Fisheries Research Institute
LOWESS	Locally- Weighted Scatter Smoother
NEM	North East Monsoon
MT	Metric Tonnes
SEM	South East Monsoon
SWIOFP	South West Indian Ocean Fisheries Project
UNDP	United Nations Development Programme
WSSD	World Summit of Sustainable Development

## ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

My gratitude goes to my supervisors; Prof. Boaz Kaunda-Arara, Dr. Renison Ruwa and Dr. Phillip Raburu for their guidance throughout the research process. I am indebted to them for their positive criticisms throughout the entire thesis write-up. Special thanks to Mr. Cosmus Munga for allowing me to use his artisanal prawn fisheries data sets, KMFRI technical team; Dixon, Gonda, Rashid and Boaz for the assistance accorded during data collection and Paul Tuda for help with data analysis. I thank the South West Indian Ocean Fisheries Project (SWIOFP) for the generous funding and for allowing me access to the crustacean and demersal cruise surveys data without which the study would not have been possible. To all am grateful. I am indeed thankful to my parents, brothers, sisters and friends for their moral and material support.

May the Lord bless you all!

## **CHAPTER ONE**

## **INTRODUCTION**

Over the past two decades, the basis for an ecosystem approach to fisheries management (EAFM) has been elaborated and prioritized in terms of both scientific and management rationale (Shin *et al.*, 2010). Key frameworks, plans, and commitments have paved the way towards implementation of an EAFM around the world. The 1995 FAO Code of Conduct for Responsible Fisheries (Garcia, 2000) provided a reference framework for incorporating ecosystem considerations into sustainable fisheries management. The 2001 Reykjavı'k Declaration (FAO, 2002), and the 2002 UN Sustainable Fisheries Resolution (Shin *et al.*, 2010) committed nations to implementing an EAFM, individually and collectively, with the aim of reinforcing responsible and sustainable fisheries in the marine ecosystem. The concepts of EAFM are no longer new, but practical implementation of an EAFM remains a challenge and is yet to be achieved since the 2010 implementation dateline (Garcia, 2000).

Resource managers, researchers, user groups and other interested parties must be involved in fisheries management process to minimize conflict and maximize commitment to sustainable management of resources (Zhang and Marasco, 2003). The EAFM requires that managers take account of a wide range of fisheries impacts when setting objectives, and attempts to meet these objectives will need to be supported by reliable scientific advice and effective management decision making process (Browman and Stergiou, 2004; Pikitch *et al.*, 2004).

Ecosystem Approach to Fisheries Management refers to holistic assessment and management of fisheries resources and their associated habitats (Zhang *et al.*, 2009). It is intended to ensure that the planning, development and management of fisheries will meet ecological, social and economic needs, but without jeopardizing the options for future generations to benefit from the full range of goods and services provided by marine ecosystems (FAO, 2003). Management of fish stocks is challenging because of the failure of conventional approaches associated with model uncertainties, enforcement constraints and poor policy frameworks (Mayers and Lilorm, 2003) leading to overfishing of stocks, disruption of ocean ecosystem services and loss of biodiversity (Pauly *et al.*, 2000; Curry and Christensen, 2005; Worm *et al.*, 2006).

Ecological indicators (Garcia *et al.*, 2000) are some of the tools which can be used to overcome problems associated with conventional fisheries management and to support EAFM initiatives. Indicators represent a link between objectives and action in management (Cury and Christensen, 2005; Rice and Rochet, 2005; Spellerberg, 2005). Indicators support the decision making process by describing the pressures affecting the ecosystem, the state of the ecosystem, and the response of managers to ecosystem state (Jennings, 2005). They provide a readily understood set of tools for describing the state of fisheries resources and for assessing trends regarding sustainable development objectives, and performance of fisheries policies and management (Rice and Rochet, 2005).

Several indicators may be needed to directly or indirectly track the state of one ecosystem component and attribute or one indicator may track the state of several components and attributes (Shin *et al.*, 2005). Progress towards an EAFM will be fastest if a clear process for selecting these indicators is identified by resource managers (FAO, 2003; ICES, 2005). The aim of this study was, therefore, to develop suitable ecological and biodiversity indicators for possible use in future applications of an EAFM of the penaied prawns and biodiversity resources of the Malindi-Ungwana Bay. The Malindi-Ungwana Bay supports the only known industrial and semi-industrial prawn trawl fishery in Kenya. The fishery of the bay was closed in 2006 because of resource use conflicts between artisanal fishers and commercial trawling vessels (Fulanda *et al.*, 2011). There is need for a holistic approach to resource management such as EAFM that will ensure minimal user conflicts, socio-ecological sustainability of resource use and support the improvement of the Prawn Fishery Management Plan of the Malindi-Ungwana Bay.

## **1.1 Problem Statement**

The Malindi-Ungwana Bay is a biodiversity rich ecosystem in coastal Kenya dominated by decapod crustaceans and several commercially important species of fish (Fulanda et al., 2011; Munga et al., 2013). The Kenyan government suspended bottom trawling in the bay in 2006 when resource use conflicts between commercial trawlers and artisanal fishers due to perceived declining catches, habitat impacts, and destruction of artisanal fishing gear escalated because of the continuous encroachment on the artisanal fishing grounds by the commercial vessels (Ochiewo, 2006). The conflict was partly attributed to competition for the highly abundant shrimp species in the 3-5 nm waters (Fulanda et al., 2011). Information on the status of the stocks and the biology of the species, including growth, reproductive cycles and feeding ecology was inadequate to inform management decisions leading to an indefinite suspension of the fishery in 2006. To date, bottom trawling in the bay continues to attract increasing criticism due to both the perceived damage to the environment and threats to fisher livelihoods (Munga et al., 2013). This study therefore aims to generate indicators that can be used to develop EAFM initiatives as an alternative to the problem prone conventional fisheries management methods.

# **1.2 Justification of the Study**

The "Prawn Fishery Management Plan" for the Malindi-Ungwana Bay was developed by the State Department of Fisheries to resolve conflicts between the trawlers and artisanal fishermen. This management plan followed the Conventional Approach to Fisheries Management (CAFM) rather than the Ecosystem Approach to Fisheries Management. The CAFM has proved inadequate in managing the prawn fisheries of the bay due to lack of basic biological data on the penaeid prawns useful for setting management guidelines (Fulanda et al., 2011). There is need to introduce a holistic approach to managing resources of the bay that involves all stakeholders and the environmental dynamics in order to circumvent the shortcomings of CAFM methods. EAFM is one such approach; it offers benefits of managing fisheries in a manner that takes the overall health of the marine ecosystem into account (Cochrane et al., 2004). It takes into consideration ecological relationships between species (harvested or not) and balances the diverse needs and values of all who use, enjoy or depend on the resource (stakeholders) now and in the future. EAFM is now accepted as the preferred approach to managing fisheries (Cochrane et al., 2004). This study aimed to develop relevant ecological and biodiversity indicators of the "state and pressures" on the prawn resources of the bay. This information, together with other datasets will subsequently help in the development of EAFM model of the Malindi-Ungwana Bay prawn fishery that will hopefully reduce the resource user conflicts.

# **1.3 General Objective**

The general objective of this study was to describe and assess ecological indicators useful for development of an EAFM model for the assessment and management of the prawn and biodiversity resources of the Malindi-Ungwana Bay, Kenya.

# **1.4 Specific Objectives**

The specific objectives of this study were:

- 1. To determine the temporal trends in historical landings of the penaeid shrimps and the environmental correlates of the landings in the Malindi-Ungwana Bay, Kenya.
- 2. To evaluate the usefulness of; **number, biomass, and diversity-size spectra** as ecological indicators for monitoring the status of the Malindi-Ungwana Bay prawn fishery.
- To develop and evaluate biodiversity and conservation based indicators and tools for purposes of assessing the status of biodiversity within the Malindi-Ungwana Bay ecosystem.

# **1.5 Research Hypotheses**

This study was guided by the following research hypotheses:

1. The landings of penaeid shrimps in the bay have declined overtime due to exploitation pressures and will continue to decline under the present management regime.

2. The biodiversity and conservation based indicators are useful for describing the species and fishery status of the Malindi-Ungwana Bay.

3. Temporal trends in the Size-based spectra indicators (e.g. diversity, number and biomass) are useful for describing the status of the Malindi-Ungwana Bay prawn fishery.

4. Temporal trends in the biomass-trophic level spectra based on fish by-catch can be used to describe changes in fish community structure within the Malindi-Ungwana Bay and serve as biodiversity indicator for the bay.

## **CHAPTER TWO**

## LITERATURE REVIEW

## 2.1 The Prawn Fishery

Malindi-Ungwana Bay on the Kenyan North coast is an important source of high value penaeid prawns. The estuarine conditions brought about by Rivers Tana and Sabaki make the bay an ideal habitat especially of three migratory species of prawn, *Panaeus monodon, P. indicus and P. semisulcutus* (Wakwabi, 1988). Prawn fishery in Kenya has been practiced for several years. Earliest records indicate active fishery from the mid 1970s through expeditions carried out by the Kenya Government with assistance from UNDP and FAO. It was established that a reasonably equipped prawn trawler could land as much as 3 to 4 tonnes of marketable crustacean per day. According to Matagyera (1984), good trawling grounds exist in the Malindi-Ungwana Bay in shallow waters less than 30 meters. The area available for trawling of shallow water penaeid prawns was estimated at 350 nm<sup>2</sup>.

Semi-industrial prawn trawling has been going on in the bay for the last four decades. The number of vessels licensed for the fishery has fluctuated between 4 and 20 (Fennessy, 2002). Since its inception, prawn fishery has been ridden with conflicts, which intensified to serious levels in the 1990s mainly between the trawlers, the small scale artisanal fishers and conservation agencies (Fulanda, 2003; Mwatha, 2005; Fulanda *et al.*, 2009). The main contentious issues among stakeholders surround the contravention of the Fisheries Act, which limits trawling to only areas beyond 5nm offshore, destruction of artisanal fishing gears by the trawlers, wastage of fish by-catch, and alleged killing of other non-target species, especially the sea turtles (Mwatha, 2002).

The prawn trawling fishery grounds on the Kenyan Coast are found in Lamu, Ungwana, Kilifi and Shimoni with the major ground being found in the Ungwana area. The Ungwana Bay is an area known to have the highest concentration of prawns which migrate into the area from both the Northern Kenya banks and the Malindi banks (Brakel, 1984). The maximum potential annual yield has been estimated to be about 350 tonnes of prawns (Anon, 2001). The richest fishing grounds in the Ungwana Bay are within about 6 nm from shore in depths less than 20m. The number of trawlers fishing in the area in the last 20 years have varied between 5-20, however, the average annual catches have hardly exceed 400 tonnes of prawns (Fennessy, 2002). The Kenyan prawn fishery is essentially a semi-industrial type whereby 62% of the prawn total annual catch is caught by commercial fishers using trawlers (Fennessy, 2002). The non-mechanised artisanal fishers account for less than 38% of the total annual prawn catch but from inshore waters whose catch composition is mostly sub-adults (Mwatha, 2002). While artisanal fishers account for 97% of the total annual marine fish landings from shallow waters (to depths of about 20 m) around the reefs and in creeks, the trawlers account for 3% mostly considered as by-catch since their main target is prawn trawling (Fulanda, 2003; Mwatha, 2005). In the shallow water prawn fishery, the *Peneaus indicus*, *P*. monodon, P. semisulcatus, P. monoceros contribute 46 %, 21%, 12% and 20% of total weight landed by trawlers, respectively (KCDP report, 2002).

#### **Prawns Life cycle**

Prawns lay eggs which are fertilized from sperms deposited in a sperm receptacle of the female by the male during copulation. The eggs hatch into a pelagic larvae which metamorphose through nauplius, protozoea, mysis and post larvae stages in 2 to 4 weeks (Wakwabi, 1988).

Post-larvae are then taken by currents into shallow inshore areas where they grow into sub-adults during the northeast monsoon season (King, 1995). The sub-adults then migrate to deeper waters where they grow into adults and subsequently breed. The breeding of these species is continuous but shows remarkable peaks during some periods of the year that coincide with established rainy seasons for the region (Wakwabi, 1988). Post-larvae of prawns enter into shallow inshore areas throughout the year with peaks between August and March (KMFRI, 2002). Studies show that all commercial prawn species in Kenya use inshore shallow waters as nursery areas in different proportions depending on near shore habitat (Mwatha, 2002). The artisanal fishery harvest mainly juvenile prawns in inshore areas. Both sexually mature and juvenile prawns inhabit the trawling area in Malindi-Ungwana Bay. This is an important aspect of research that is needed in terms of productivity of the prawn fishery in terms of strict enforcement of the existing regulations measures, including closed seasons must be implemented and monitored by the State Department of Fisheries and BMUs.

#### 2.2 Ecological Characteristics of the Malindi-Ungwana Bay

The Malindi-Ungwana Bay is a rich ecosystem harboring large numbers of near-shore and offshore species. Apart from the inshore prawn fishery, a substantial fish by-catch composed of snappers, groupers, emperors, grunters and jacks pose a threat to the sustainability of the ecosystem (Fulanda, 2003; Mwatha, 2005).

Other inshore fisheries include that of crab and lobster fisheries as well as octopus in the adjacent patchy reefs. The inshore demersal and pelagic fisheries of the bay support a number of fishers who use non-motorized boats. According to early surveys (e.g. Brusher, 1974) there is an offshore demersal fishery for groupers and snappers as well as deep water prawns and lobsters. The richest grounds of deep water lobsters are offshore Ungwana Bay (Matagyera, 1984). Deep water prawns are abundant off Malindi-Ungwana Bay with highest densities of deep water prawns found off Malindi Bay (FAO/UNDP, 1982). The bay is directly influenced by both natural and anthropogenic forces. Among the natural factors that influence this important ecosystem include freshwater and sediment discharge into the bay (KCDP report, 2002). Land use and anthropogenic activities in areas adjacent to this fishing area affect fishing activities. The bay is also influenced by the reversing Somali current and also the East African coastal current which makes it a unique bio-geographic zone (Brakel, 1984). Trawling is concentrated at the estuaries of Rivers Tana and Sabaki and yields between 300 and 600 metric tonnes of prawns annually, exported mainly to the EU and Asian markets (KCDP report, 2002). Discharges of the Tana and Sabaki Rivers into Ungwana Bay are reasonably variable, the peak flows occur in May during the South East Monsoon (SEM)

and December during the North East Monsoon (NEM). The suspended sediment concentrations are also variable for both rivers. In both rivers, most of the sediments in transport are inorganic in nature with very small organic component which increases during the dry season (Schneider, 2000). The heavy discharge of terrigenous sediments and huge volume of nutrient-laden freshwater from Sabaki and Tana Rivers probably explains why the Ungwana Bay is the richest and most productive fishery ground along the Kenyan Coast. This means that the management of the fisheries within Ungwana Bay cannot be successful without the management of landuse and water abstraction within the Tana and Sabaki River basins (Schneider, 2000).

## 2.3 Ecosystem-based Approach to Fisheries Management

An Ecosystem-based Fisheries Management strategy for marine fisheries is one that reduces potential fishing impacts while at the same time allowing the extraction of fishery resources at levels sustainable for the ecosystem (Ward *et al.*, 2002). Predicting the results of any management action is difficult because the dynamics of ecosystems are complex and poorly understood. When fishery managers understand the complex ecological and socio-economic environments in which fish and fisheries exist, it will improve their ability to anticipate the effects that fishery management will have on the ecosystem, as well as the effects that ecosystem change will have on fisheries (FAO, 2003). Political commitments to an Ecosystem Approach to Fisheries (EAF) are increasingly becoming numerous (FAO, 2003). An EAF is intended to ensure that the planning, development and management of fisheries will meet social and economic

needs, without jeopardizing the options for future generations to benefit from the full range of goods and services provided by marine ecosystems (FAO, 2003). An EAF requires that managers take account of a wide range of fisheries impacts when setting objectives, and attempts to meet these objectives will need to be supported by reliable scientific advice and effective management decision making (Murawski, 2000; Pope and Symes, 2000; Link, 2002; Sainsbury and Sumaila, 2003; Browman and Stergiou, 2004). More recently, the FAO-Iceland Conference on Responsible Fisheries in the Marine Ecosystem, (Sinclair et al., 2003) brought the issue to the forefront of fisheries requesting FAO to develop guidelines. Finally, the World Summit on Sustainable Development (WSSD, Johannesburg, (September 2002) "encourage the application by 2010 of the ecosystem approach, noting the Reykjavik Declaration on Responsible Fisheries in the Marine Ecosystem and Decision V/6 of the Convention on Biological Diversity" (Larkin, 1996; Lackey, 1999). The Code of conduct for responsible fisheries offers a synthesis of the requirements of all the above instruments and provides the conceptual basis and institutional requirement for, *inter alia*, ecosystem and habitat protection; accounting for environmental factors and natural variability; reducing impacts of fishing and other activities; biodiversity conservation, multispecies management, protection of endangered species, accounting for relations between populations, reducing land-based impacts and pollution, integration in coastal area management, elimination of ghost-fishing, reduction of waste and discards, precautionary approach, delimitation of ecosystem boundaries and jurisdictions, as well as adapted institutions and governance (Grumbine, 1994). Ecological, economic and social indicators are required to support an EAF, consistent

with political aspirations for achieving ecological, economic and social sustainability (WSSD, 2002).

## **2.4 Ecological Indicators**

In the context of an EAF, the ways in which groups of indicators are selected for different purposes can be generalized by considering an ecosystem (or more realistically a spatial management unit) with components and attributes. Indicators support the decision making process by:

(i) Describing the pressures affecting the ecosystem, the state of the ecosystem and the response of managers,

(ii) Tracking progress towards meeting management objectives and

(iii) Communicating trends in complex impacts and management processes to a non specialist audience (Garcia *et al.*, 2002; Rice, 2000, 2003; Rochet and Trenkel, 2003).

For reporting and research, indicators are usually chosen to provide good coverage of the components and attributes, where components are defined as functional or species groups and attributes as properties of the components (Jennings, 2005). 'Good coverage' is usually achieved by selecting components and attributes that are considered to be representative of the ecosystem, as knowledge and resources will always be too limited to achieve comprehensive coverage (Jennings, 2005).

Size is recognized as a key feature in marine ecological processes and, because fishing is size-selective, the size distribution of marine populations and assemblages is often used to monitor fishing impacts at various organizational levels (Shin et al., 2005). In particular, the 'size-spectrum theory' has been developed for marine ecosystems (Silvert and Platt 1978; Kerr and Dickie, 2001; Benoît and Rochet, 2004; Andersen and Beyer, 2006). This size-based concept describes the ecological processes underlying the biomass size spectrum, the distribution of biomass across body size classes, where each individual is defined by size regardless of species (Platt *et al.*, 1984). When the energy transfer is governed by size-dependent predation, which determines prey mortality and predator growth, unfished size spectra have two classes of dynamics depending on assumed prey size preferences: either a steady state, or an oscillatory solution in which waves move over time along the size spectrum from small to large body size (Law *et al.*, 2009). The question is, how does fishing affect these dynamics? The shape of the size spectrum is known to be sensitive to fishing intensity (Gislason and Rice, 1998; Shin and Cury, 2004). Intuitively selective fishing might generate gaps that would disturb the biomass flow and potentially favour oscillatory dynamics, creating temporal variations in biomass and catch (Pope et al., 2004; Daan et al., 2005). Clearly both fishing intensity and selectivity interact to determine the impact of fishing on size spectrum dynamics. Measures of fishing impacts include indices of both the spectrum shape and temporal variations in shape (Pope et al., 2004; Daan et al., 2005).

#### 2.5 Application of Indicators to EAF

Indicators are needed to support the implementation of an Ecosystem Approach to Fisheries (EAF). They provide information on the state of the ecosystem, the extent and intensity of effort or mortality and the progress of management in relation to objectives (Cury and Christensen, 2005). Indicators should guide the management of fishing activities that have led to, or are most likely to lead to, unsustainable impacts on ecosystem components or attributes. The numbers and types of indicators used to support an EAF will vary among management regions, depending on resources available for monitoring and enforcement, and actual and potential fishing impacts (Cury and Christensen, 2005; Jennings, 2005; Rice and Rochet, 2005). State indicators provide feedback on the state of ecosystem components or attributes and the extent to which management objectives, which usually relate to state, are met. State can only be managed if the relationships with fishing (pressure) and management (response) are known (Wilson et al., 2003; Nielsen et al., 2004). Predicting such relationships is fundamental to developing a management system that supports the achievement of objectives (Wilson *et al.*, 2003)

In an EAF context, the ways in which groups of indicators are selected for different purposes can be generalized by considering an ecosystem (or more realistically a spatial management unit) with components and attributes. To support an EAF, indicators need to track the state of components and attributes that may be adversely impacted by fishing. Progress towards an EAF will be fastest if a clear process for selecting these indicators is identified (FAO, 2003; ICES, 2005).

In developing a management system it is essential that societal/political aspirations can be translated into operational objectives to achieve sustainability (Sainsbury *et al.*, 2000). The first step in selecting indicators to support management is to identify the fishing impacts most likely to compromise the achievement of operational objectives and to rank them in terms of impact and likelihood of occurrence (Jennings, 2005). From a ranking of impacts most likely to compromise sustainability, state indicators relevant to each of the operational objectives, components and attributes can then be selected, with the number and complexity of indicators reflecting the resources available for management (FAO, 2003).

One indicator or a series of indicators may be used to measure progress towards meeting each operational objective. Progress would be measured by comparing the recorded values or trends in the indicator with a reference point, trajectory or direction (FAO, 2003). The identification of state indicators is only one part of the overall process for selecting indicators to support an EAF. Once state indicators have been selected, the identification of associated pressure and response indicators follow (Degnbol and Jarre, 2004). Understanding and predicting the links between pressure, state and response is fundamental to developing a management system to support the achievement of operational objectives (Clarke, 1990; Hilborn and Walters, 1992). The process will be complex when synergistic and additive impacts occur, especially if the interacting impact is due to sectors other than fisheries (Jennings, 2005). If a management response is not, or cannot, be clearly defined by linking pressure, state and response, then there is little value in adopting a state indicator for management (Jennings, 2005). Taking account of the ecosystem effects of fishing and meeting high level policy commitments such as those agreed at the World Summit on Sustainable Development (WSSD, 2002) clearly imply greater reductions in fishing effort than would be required to meet single species objectives, particularly in mixed fisheries where vulnerable species are taken as by-catch (Hilborn, 2004). Effective implementation of an EAF will not be straightforward, and will be compromised by most of the same issues that led to ineffective single species management, notably the difficulty of meeting social, economic and ecological objectives simultaneously and when the short-term costs of doing so are very high (FAO, 2002). For this reason, the debates over setting reference points, trajectories or directions, and taking management action, will still be long and difficult and heavily influenced by short-term economic and social concerns (Rosenburg and Restrepo, 1994; FAO, 1995; Paterson *et al.*, 2007)

In a management framework supported by pressure, state and response indicators, the relationship between the value of an indicator and a reference point, reference trajectory or direction, provides guidance on the management action to be taken by managers (Jennings, 2005). As pressure and response indicators can link to state indicators in many ways (Jennings and Dulvy, 2005), a management framework might require several pressure and response indicators to measure progress towards meeting the target for one state indicator, or several response indicators may be required to support a single pressure indicator (Jennings, 2005). Despite the prioritization of impacts and indicators, risk is most likely to be managed across all indicators in the early stages of adopting an EAF

(Rice and Rochet, 2005). This will often favour an approach where more management concern is focused on target stocks, with management action being modified to account for ecosystem concerns if reference points, directions or trajectories for ecosystem indicators are not met (Jennings and Dulvy, 2005).

# CHAPTER THREE MATERIALS AND METHODS

## 3.1 Study Area

The study was based on data collected within Malindi-Ungwana Bay on the northern coast of Kenya (Fig. 1). Malindi-Ungwana Bay lies between latitudes 3°30'S and 2°30'S and 100 on N and 41°00' N. The bay is within Tana River County and includes areas from Malindi Bay northwards to Tana River delta at Kipini (Fig. 1), covering an estimated 200 km of coastline (Mueni, 2006). The bay is the only known trawlable shallow area of the coastal waters of Kenya (Brusher, 1974; Matagyera, 1984; Mwatha, 2005). The Malindi-Ungwana Bay area has a continental shelf ranging from 15 to 60 km in width (Mwatha, 2005). The continental shelf is wider at Kipini (Fig. 1) where it attains a width of between 20-30 km with waters of less than 20 m depth. The shelf is narrower (5-10 km) at Malindi with deep waters averaging 40 m (Iversen, 1984). Malindi-Ungwana Bay fishing grounds cover an estimated 35,300 km<sup>2</sup> of shelf area (Iversen, 1984; Mwatha, 2005).

The bay is drained by two large rivers; Sabaki/Athi and Tana. An average of 6,000 million m<sup>3</sup> of freshwater and about 3 million tones of sediment are discharged into the bay annually by the two rivers (Tychsen, 2006). The bay is affected by the monsoon seasonality that prevails on the Kenyan coast. The coast is influenced by both north-easterly and south-easterly monsoon winds described in details in McClanahan (1988). Briefly, the northeast monsoon season (NEM, November–March) is a period of calm seas, elevated sea temperatures and higher salinities, while the southeast monsoon (SEM, April–October) is characterized by rough seas, cool weather, and lower salinities.



Figure 1: A map of Kenya's coastline showing the location of the Malindi-Ungwana Bay. (Source: Munga *et al.*, 2012)

Highest salinities occur during NEM when air temperatures and solar insolation are high and rainfall and discharge low (MClanahan, 1988). Local runoff is greatest during the SEM season. The total effect is such that the SE monsoon has the greatest influx of freshwater and terrestrial nutrients into the bay. The monsoon seasonality affects chemical and biological processes along the coast. For example, there are higher surface water chlorophyll concentrations and itchthyoplankton productivity during the SEM season (Kaunda-Arara *et al.*, 2009). Malindi-Ungwana Bay area has over the years been a rich fishing ground supporting the artisanal, commercial and semi-industrial fisheries. It has good trawling grounds in the shallow waters less than 30 m deep (Matagyera, 1984; Mwatha, 2005). Semi-industrial prawn trawling has been going on in the area for about 30 years but was banned from 2006 to 2011(Ochiewo, 2006).

## **3.2 Data sources used in the study**

The study used a number of secondary data sets in addition to on-project data as described below:

## 3.2.1 Time series data on commercial prawn catches

Long-term series of prawn landing data sets extending from 1985-2010 were obtained from the State Department of Fisheries statistical records. The fisheries departmental staff record data on fisheries landings at designated beaches along the coastline. The data is categorized into fish and non-fish groups (mostly families) and recorded as daily landings (in Kg). This data was used to analyze the long-term trends in prawn catches from the Malindi-Ungwana Bay. Data on prawns recorded at the landing sites included; i) total numbers and weights, ii) type and size of fishing gears, iii) number of fishers per fishing craft, and iv) landing site and fishing grounds.

## 3.2.2 River discharge data sets

The River discharge data sets were obtained from the Ministry of Environment, Water and Natural Resources. Data included; monthly rainfall amounts for various areas in the Malindi–Ungwana Bay region from 1985 - 2010. This data were used to correlate discharge from rivers Tana and Sabaki and rainfall amounts with prawn catches in the bay in order to determine possible environmental drivers of prawn catches.

## 3.2.3 Prawn Fishery artisanal data sets from 2008-2012

Prawn fishery artisanal data sets extending from 2008-2011 were collected from various landing beaches in the Malindi–Ungwana Bay by technical staff of the Kenya Marine and Fisheries Research Institute (KMFRI). The beaches included: Marereni, Kipini, Malindi and Kanagoni along the Malindi-Ungwana Bay. The beaches were monitored continuously for two weeks after every 3 months for a period of 4 years (2008-2011). The data collected at the beaches included; fishing gear, type of vessel used, total weight by species (Kg) of prawns landed, numbers of each species landed and, carapace length (mm) of individual specimens. Additional data was collected on the project at the same sites during 2012 following the same methodology in order to provide a 5 years (2008-2012) time series of data. The data set was used for; number, diversity and biomass size-spectra analyses (see section 3.3).

#### 3.2.4 Crustacean trawl surveys and fish by-catch data sets

Data on crustacean and fish by-catch were obtained from the Kenya Coast Development Project (KCDP) trawl survey conducted in December 2009 and, the South West Indian Ocean Fisheries Project (SWIOFP) shallow water crustacean trawl surveys conducted in the bay between 26<sup>th</sup> January to 2<sup>nd</sup> February and again from 24<sup>th</sup> May to 30<sup>th</sup> May 2011 to cover the NEM and SEM seasons, respectively. The trawl surveys were carried out by the commercial trawler FV Vega.

The aim of the surveys was to assess shallow water crustacean resources available in the Malindi-Ungwana Bay, as well as the by-catch levels associated with trawling. A total of 60 trawls were carried out by the surveys in the bay along transects stratified according to four depth strata as: 0-10 m (Zone 1), 10-20 m (Zone 2), 20-40 m (Zone 3) and 40-100 m (Zone 4) (Kimani *et al.*, 2011). Additional data on fish by-catch were also obtained from the demersal trawl survey that was conducted from  $31^{st}$  October -  $14^{th}$  November 2012 (NEM season) by the SWIOFP following the same protocol as well as the vessel and gear as the crustacean surveys. The fish caught during this survey were similar in composition to fish by-catch in the crustacean surveys as the trawl nets used were the same (Kaunda-Arara *et al.*, 2012). The data of the crustacean trawl surveys were used to develop ecological indicators used to assess the status of the prawn fishery. The data on fish by-catch of the crustacean surveys and fish catches of the demersal fish surveys were used to perform biomass-trophic level spectra analysis and construct K-dominance curves (see section 3.3) as biodiversity indicators for the bay.

# **3.3 DATA ANALYSIS**

# 3.3.1 Trends in historical landings of prawns in the Malindi-Ungwana Bay

A locally-weighted scatter plot smoother (LOWESS) (Cleveland, 1979) was used to fit smoothed trend lines to the full data series of prawn catches (1985 to 2010) using the MINITAB package. The LOWESS is based on a weighted least squares algorithm that gives local weights the most influence while minimizing the effects of outliers (Cleveland, 1979). A smoothness parameter of f = 0.2 was found to adequately smooth the data without distorting the main temporal patterns. An autoregressive integrated moving average (ARIMA) model (Box and Jenkins, 1976) was then used to forecast landings of prawns from Malindi-Ungwana Bay for the next decade (2010–2020). An ARIMA (111) model that integrates first order autoregressive (AR) and moving average (MA) model parameters with first differencing of the annual catches (O'Donovan, 1983; Rothschild, 1996) was used to forecast catches as:

$$\mathbf{y}_{t} = \mathbf{\theta}_{0} + \mathbf{\phi}_{1}\mathbf{y}_{t-1} + \mathbf{a}_{t} - \mathbf{\theta} \mathbf{a}_{t-1}$$

where,  $y_t$  is the first difference of the catches at time t,  $\theta$  and  $\phi$  model constants for AR and MA parameters, respectively, and " $a_t$ " is a random error term. The model assumes stationary and homogeneity of means and variances, respectively. The means and variances of the output series (catches) were made stationary and homogeneous by first differencing and log<sub>e</sub> transformation of the data, respectively.
# 3.3.2 Relationship between prawn catches, river discharge and rainfall in the Malindi- Ungwana Bay

Based on annual rainfall and discharge data obtained from the Ministry of Environment, Water and Natural Resources, a stepwise multiple regression analysis was used to determine the environmental variables that explain the greatest variability in prawn catches. The regression model used was:

$$C = constant + c_1R + c_2D$$

Where C is the catch (tonnes yr<sup>-1</sup>), R is the annual rainfall (mm) and D is discharge ( $m^3s^-$ <sup>1</sup>) into the bay,  $c_1$  and  $c_2$  are coefficients of the independent variables.

## **3.3.3 Community Trend Indicators**

The biological basis for using changes in numbers, diversity and biomass to changes in size composition resulting from fishing is that fishing selectively harvests larger individuals first, while simultaneously increasing the mortality rate for all sizes taken by fishing gear (Rice, 2000). As a result, communities shift to smaller sized fish, and this occurs within and across species and therefore the intercept of the size spectrum (of numbers, diversity and biomass) increases, as does the steepness of the slope of the spectrum (Rice, 2000).

The size-spectra analysis (change of an attribute with size) is based on tropho-dynamic transfer efficiencies, in that although the richness and relative abundances of species in a size series of samples is highly variable, the biomass and numbers of individuals (pooled

across all species) decreases log-linearly with size (Rice and Gislason, 1996). The general formula for this log-linear relationship between size (x) and biomass or number (y) within a community is:

$$\ln(y) = a^* \ln(x) + b$$

where, a = slope and b = Intercept of the model. However, the data were fitted to the semi-log relationship as:

$$\ln\left(\mathbf{y}\right) = \mathbf{a} + \mathbf{b}\mathbf{x},$$

This relationship was found to provide a better fit to the data than the log-log linear relationship.

From theory, differences in productivity should appear as differences in intercept, whereas differences in transfer efficiencies and mortality rates should appear as temporal or spatial differences in slopes of the above relationships (Thiebaux and Dickie, 1993; Sprules and Goyke, 1994). Steepening of the slope would indicate a decrease in the number of large fish in the population, an increase in the number of small fish, or both as an influence of fishing or other factors (Trenkel and Rochet, 2003).

For diversity-size spectra analysis; the Shannon–Wiener diversity index was used because it is more sensitive to the relative abundances of species (more desirable as a fishing effect) than to the richness of species (Magurran, 1988). For a typical community, fewer organisms are present in larger size classes, this necessarily reduces the difference in abundance between rarest and commonest species, and increases the probability that a species will have zero abundance in larger size classes (Magurran, 1988). Both factors mentioned above cause diversity to decrease across size classes (Rice and Gislason, 1996). Number, biomass, and diversity-size spectra analysis were performed for artisanal landings data extending from 2008-2012. The Shannon-Wiener Diversity Index, H, was calculated using the following equation (Magurran, 1988):

$$H = -\sum P_i (\ln P_i)$$

Where, P<sub>i</sub> is the proportion of each species in the samples.

Diversity size-spectra were then constructed by plotting H against the mid-length of length groups. A high value of diversity will occur with a high number of equally abundant species, a low value with a low number of species and a species composition dominated by one or a few species. This means that the overall shape of the diversity spectrum is determined both by the number of species present in each size group as well as by their relative abundance (Pope and Knights, 1982). However, Changes in natural mortality will have an influence on the change in the diversity spectrum (Gislason and Rice, 1998).

## **3.3.4 Biodiversity and Conservation-based indicators**

# 3.3.4.1 Biomass- trophic level spectra

Cummulative relative biomass trophic level spectra (BTLS) analysis was performed on fish by-catch and fish catch data from the Malindi-Ungwana Bay crustacean and demersal fish trawl surveys, respectively. BTLS analysis was performed on data from two years (2011 and 2012) and changes in the shape of the annual biomass-trophic level spectrum during the two years tested using Kolmagorof-Smirnov test (Zar, 1997). Fish species by-catch and catch data (MT) collected by the SWIOFP during the 14 days shallow water crustacean and demersal trawl surveys, during NEM seasons (January–February, 2011; and November 2012, respectively) were used for the analysis.

Because diet composition data were not available, trophic level (TL) information contained in FishBase (Froese and Pauly, 2003) were used to analyse for annual changes in distribution of biomass across trophic levels as an indicator of multifactor effects in fish community structure and trophodynamics (Cruz-Escalona *et al.*, 2000). Only fish species with relative abundance of  $\geq 0.2\%$  were used in the BTLS analysis. Fish biomass-TL spectra were then constructed by combing species by 0.5 TL intervals for each year. Mean TL values were compared between years using Mann-Whitney U-test while, Wilcoxon signed-rank test was used to test the statistical significance of a change (increase or decrease) of each species biomass between 2011 and 2012.

## **3.3.4.1 K-dominance curves**

K-dominance curves (Lambshead *et al.*, 1983) were used to compare changes in fish species diversity in the bay between 2011 and 2012. Fish by-catch (from crustacean survey) and fish catches (from demersal fish survey) of the Malindi-Ungwana Bay were used to plot the K-dominance curves. In constructing the curves, the species were ranked in order of dominance on the x-axis (Logarithmic scale) with percentage dominance (in proportion by number) on the y-axis (cumulative scale) for 2011 and 2012. In the plot, the numbers of individuals of each species were sorted in descending order, and the

proportion of the total number of individuals for each species is then plotted on the logscale against the species rank. The shape of the rank/abundance plot of the assemblages provided an indication of dominance or evenness (Bianchi *et al.*, 2000), For example, steep plots signify assemblages with high dominance (low diversity) and shallower slopes indicate higher evenness or low dominance (high diversity).

## 3.3.4.2 Application of Indiseas-related ecological and biodiversity status indicators

IndiSeas (Indicators of the seas) is a multi-institutional collaborative program endorsed by IOC-UNESCO and the European Network of Excellence, EUR-OCEANS (Website: www.indiseas.org). It aims at using ecosystem indicators to evaluate the status of the world's exploited marine ecosystems in support of an ecosystem approach to fisheries. Key issues addressed in the Indiseas program relate to the selection and integration of multi-disciplinary indicators including; climate, biodiversity and human dimension indicators, and the development of data and model-based methods to test the performance of ecosystem indicators in providing support for fisheries management (Shin *et al.*, 2010).

This study derived estimates of some of the indicators employed by Indiseas project (see www.indiseas.org) in order to assess the effects of prawn fishing on the ecological and biodiversity status of the Malindi–Ungwana Bay Ecosystem. The indicators (Table 1) are formulated positively so that a low value means a high impact of fishing while a high value indicate a low impact of fishing (derived as in Appendix 1). Similarly, an increase

of the indicator (positive trends) means an improving state, whereas a decrease means a deteriorating state (Shin *et al.*, 2010). The indicators were analysed and presented graphically using polar diagrams. The selected ecological and biodiversity indicators (Table 1) were used to evaluate the current state of the bay (S), and the recent trends (T) in the indicators. Data for deriving the Indiseas indicators were obtained from KCDP prawn trawl survey in 2009 and the SWIOFP crustacean prawn survey in 2011.

Polar diagram, a tool for synthesizing multi-factor effects on ecosystem status from a suite of ecosystem indicators (Shin *et al.*, 2010) was used to present the ecosystem state indicators averaged over two years (2009 and 2011) for comparison. Each pie of the diagram corresponds to a selected Indiseas indicator. Each indicator is scaled between a minimum value (centre of the polar diagram) and a maximum value. The purpose of the minimum-maximum boundaries is to scale the indicators for graphical representation, make concentration of strengths and weakness visible, and allow for comparisons across ecosystems or years for support of decision-making in ecosystem approach to fisheries management. The polar diagram was generated on excel spread sheet using KCDP (2009) and SWIOFP (2011) shallow water crustacean trawl surveys data sets.

Table 1: List of selected indiseas-based ecological indicators used to evaluate the ecosystem status of the Malindi-Ungwana Bay (L: length (cm), s: species, N: abundance, B: biomass, Y: catch, TL: trophic level. (Adopted from Shin *et al.*, 2010)

Indicators	Headline label	Calculation, units	Used for State (S), Trend (T) evaluation
Total Biomass of surveyed species	Biomass	B(tons)	Т
TL landings	Trophic level	TL <sub>land</sub> = $\sum TL_s Y_s / Y$	S,T
Total landings Weight of fish/ sub-sample weight of fish	Total landings	Raising Factor = Total catcl	n S, T
Total biomass of retained species	B <sub>retained</sub>	B <sub>retained</sub> (tons)	Т
1/Landings/Biomass	s Inverse fishing p	ressure B/Y retained species	Т
Mean length of fish in the Community	Fish size	$L = \sum L_i / N (cm)$	S,T

## **CHAPTER FOUR**

# RESULTS

# 4.1 Trends in prawn landings

The long-term total landings of prawns averaged 395.56 ( $\pm$  168.58) tonnes yr<sup>-1</sup> for the period 1985-2010. Annual prawn catches peaked in 1988(535 tonnes yr<sup>-1</sup>), 1997 (774.2 tonnes yr<sup>-1</sup>) and in 2000 (686.92 tonnes yr<sup>-1</sup>) (Fig. 2). Following the peak in 2000, the catches dropped by 48.5 % to 383.63MT in 2002 and remained relatively stable during 2002-2003 when it averaged 383.56 (Fig. 2). Following this period of stability, annual landings declined further to 175.26 tonnes yr<sup>-1</sup> 2005) and 153.04 tonnes yr<sup>-1</sup> in 2008 before a slight increase to 217.89 tonnes yr<sup>-1</sup>in 2010.



Figure 2: Long-term trends in annual landings (tonnes yr<sup>-1</sup>) of prawns from 1985 to 2010 in the Malindi-Ungwana Bay, Kenya. Continuous line show the LOWESS trend fit to landings, while (•) are the actual landings.

Based on ARIMA (111) model, the annual prawn catches were used to forecast total landings for the next decade (2010-2020) following the landings last recorded in 2010. The forecast predicted a consistent decline in prawn catches in the next 10 years (2010-2020) under the current management regime (Fig. 3). The 95% prediction limits however, indicated low confidence in the forecasts during the next 10 years. The model generated for the 10 years forecast was:



$$y_t = -3.575 + 0.539y_{t-1} + a_t + 0.95a_{t-1}$$

Figure 3: Observed ( $^{\bullet}$ ) and Forecast landings of prawns in the Malindi-Ungwana Bay for the next ten years (2010–2020). Forecasts (triangles) show catches will decline steadily with time, the upper and lower dashed lines are the corresponding 95% confidence intervals.

## 4.2 Environmental drivers

There was a general positive correlation between prawn catches and discharge rate (Fig. 4) and rainfall amount (Fig. 5) within the bay, a decrease in discharge rate and rainfall amount resulted to a decrease in catches. A forward selection stepwise multiple regression analysis showed the dependent variable (catches) can be predicted from a linear combination of the independent variables (rainfall amount and discharge rate). 73% of the variability in annual catches (C, tonnes yr<sup>-1</sup>) can be explained by the annual discharge (D, p = 0.02) and rainfall (R, p = 0.02) into the bay as:



C = 41.24 + 0.255D + 3.04R,  $r^2 = 0.73$ 

Figure 4: Annual variability in prawn catches in relation to discharge levels in the Malindi-Ungwana Bay, Kenya.



Figure 5: Annual variability in prawn catches in relation to rainfall amount in the Malindi-Ungwana Bay, Kenya.

# 4.3 Community trend indicators

#### 4.3.1 Number–size spectra analysis

The numbers of crustaceans in the different size classes for the artisanal landings in the period 2008-2012 tended to decrease with size except for the 0-10 mm size class in all the years (Fig. 6). The numbers per size class tended to zero for larger size classes indicating the presence of a "floor effect" which may contribute to difference in transfer efficiencies and mortality rate between cohorts. This effect meant it would be increasingly difficult to detect continued change in slope for larger sizes. The slopes for number size- spectra were negative for all years (Fig. 6).



Figure 6: Ln (numbers) against 10 mm size-class for artisanal prawn fishery catch data from 2008-2012. Lines are linear model fits to number size-spectrum.

The linear model of Ln (numbers) against size classes, fitted the annual number-size spectrum very well for 2009 ( $r^2 = 0.875$ ), moderately for 2010-2012 ( $r^2 = 0.482$ , 0.507 and 0.493, respectively) with poor fit for 2008 ( $r^2 = 0.353$ ) (Table 2). All the intercepts and slopes (Table 2) for the annual number-size spectra analysis were significantly different from zero indicating inter annual difference in productivity and fishing mortality of the stocks.

Table 2: Statistics of fit of linear models to annual number-size spectra using artisanal prawn fishery catch data from 2008-2012.

	Model fi	t		Slope			Inte	rcept	
Year	F	Р	r <sup>2</sup>	Est	S.e	Τ	Est	s.e.	t
2008	3.280	0.120	0.353	-0.0162	0.00892	-1.811	2.154	0.415	5.192
2009	49.024	0.001	0.875	-0.0291	0.00415	-7.002	3.038	0.217	13.988
2010	5.581	0.056	0.482	-0.0245	0.0104	-2.362	2.597	0.482	5.391
2011	5.137	0.073	0.507	-0.0163	0.00720	-2.266	2.636	0.358	7.366
2012	4.854	0.079	0.493	-0.0260	0.0118	-2.203	2.885	0.480	6.005

A regression of annual slope on year was significant over the five years ( $r^2 = 0.875$ ,  $F_{(1,4)} = 49.024$ , p = < 0.001, Fig.7). The slopes of the number-size spectra were more variable but negative in all the years (Fig.7, Table 2) indicating general increase of mortality of the panaeid shrimps over the five year period (2008-2012). However, the increase of the intercepts of the number-size spectra was marginally significant ( $r^2 = 0.56$ ,  $F_{(1,4)} = 1.695$ , p = 0.05) over the five year period with the highest value of 3.038 in 2009 (Table. 2 and Fig.7). This pattern of increase in intercepts suggests an overall increase in productivity of the community with time. However, the correlation between intercept and slopes may confound this interpretation.



Figure 7: Regression of (a) intercepts, (b) slopes, and (c) residuals of the annual number-size spectra analysed from prawn artisanal landings data sets.

# 4.3.2 Biomass size-spectra analysis

There was a general increase in biomass of the penaeid shrimps with increase in size classes during 2008, 2009 and 2012 (Fig. 8). The distribution of biomass tended to be low within small size classes for the years; 2008, 2009 and 2010, while in 2011 and 2012 higher biomass occurred in the small and large size-classes with a general decrease in the median sizes-classes (Fig. 8). A regression of annual slope on year was significant over the five years ( $r^2 = 0.74$ , F (1, 4) = 20.090, p < 0.005, Fig. 9). The slopes of the biomass-size spectra were variable but negative in 2010 (Fig. 9, Table 3). However, the intercepts of the biomass-size spectra increased but negatively ( $r^2 = 0.64$ , F (1, 4) = 12.165, p = 0.01) over the five year period with the highest value of -0.994 in 2009 (Table. 3 and Fig. 9). This pattern of negative increase in intercepts suggests a significant effect of fishing on size composition of exploited fish assemblage.



Figure 8: Ln (Biomass, Kg) against 10 mm size-class for artisanal prawn fishery catch data from 2008-2012. Lines are linear model fits to biomass size- spectra.

Biomass-size spectra models were significant during 2008 and 2009 (p < 0.05, Table 3) but were not significant for 2010 to 2012 (p > 0.05, Table 3). The linear model of biomass against size classes fit the biomass spectrum highly for 2008 ( $r^2 = 0.742$ ) and 2009 ( $r^2 = 0.635$ ), with a poor fit for 2010-2012 ( $r^2 = 0.05$ , 0.004 and 0.257, respectively) (Table 3).

Table 3: Statistics of fit of linear models to Biomass-size using artisanal prawn fishery catch data from 2008-2012.

	Model Fit			Slope			Intercept		
Year	F	Р	r <sup>2</sup>	Est	S.e	Т	Est	s.e.	t
2008	20.090	0.003	0.742	0.006	0.001	4.482	-0.532	0.068	-7.873
2009	12.165	0.010	0.635	0.015	0.004	3.488	-0.994	0.219	4.542
2010	0.034	0.859	0.005	-0.001	0.003	-0.185	-0.157	0.167	-0.936
2011	0.029	0.959	0.004	0.0002	0.003	0.054	-0.261	0.154	-1.694
2012	2.417	0.164	0.257	0.004	0.003	1.555	-0.434	0.133	-3.261



Figure 9: Regression of slopes (a), intercepts (b), and residuals (c) of the annual biomass-size spectra analysed from prawn artisanal landings data sets.

# 4.3.3 Diversity - size spectra analysis

The Shannon-Weiner Diversity metric (H) peaked in the 10-20 mm size-class of the penaeid shrimps in all the years (Fig. 10). The general decline in diversity as length of the shrimps increased beyond 30 mm was similar between the years. The diversity of the crustaceans within the 0-20 mm size class was consistently lower in all the years producing a consistent arch in the diversity-size distributions. There was a significant negative linear relationship of the diversity-size spectra for all the years except for 2011 (Fig. 10, Table 4). The curvilinearity observed at small size classes (Fig. 10) may be an artifact of differential catchability of various species below 10 mm. The slope of the diversity-size spectra did not change greatly over the five years (Table 4) indicating a near equal change in relative abundance of the species between the years. The dome-shaped pattern in the diversity spectra observed for nearly all the years (Fig. 10) indicated maximum diversity in the 0-20 mm size class. The annual slope of the diversity was significantly for the years except for 2011 (Table 4).



Figure 10: Shannon-Weiner Diversity (H) per 10 mm size-class derived from artisanal prawn fishery catch data from 2008-2012. Line is linear model fit to diversity-size spectrum.

	Model Fit				Slope			Intercept			
Year	F	Р	r <sup>2</sup>	Est	S.e	t	Est	s.e.	t		
2008	29.474	0.002	0.831	-0.00524	0.000966	-5.429	0.408	0.0449	9.079		
2009	21.681	0.002	0.756	-0.00820	0.00176	-4.656	0.597	0.0921	6.486		
2010	50.159	< 0.001	0.893	-0.00863	0.00122	-7.082	0.625	0.0567	11.025		
2011	12.371	0.072	0.861	-0.00627	0.00178	-3.517	0.405	0.0579	6.998		
2012	20.101	0.004	0.770	-0.00504	0.00112	-4.483	0.336	0.0523	6.435		

Table 4: Statistics of fit of linear models to the annual diversity-size spectra derivedfrom artisanal prawn fishery catch data from 2008 - 2012.

#### 4.4 Biodiversity and conservation - based indicators

## 4.4.1 Biomass-Trophic Level Spectra

According to the Wilcoxon signed-rank test performed on 299 fish species recorded during the crustacean and demersal fish surveys, the biomass of; *Bothus mancus, Leiognathus elongatus, Pellona ditchela, Secutor insidiator, Galeichthys feliceps, Trachinocephalus myops and Upeneus taeniopterus* decreased significantly between 2011 and 2012 (W = 28, p = 0.022, Fig.11). However, the biomass of *Leiognathus equula, Leiognathus daura, Gerres oyena, Johnius amblycephalus, Otolith ruber, Pomadysis maculatum* and *Trichiurus lepturus* increased significantly between 2011 and 2012 (W = 28 p = 0.022, Fig.11). Among the species that showed no significant change between the years included; *Gerres filamentosus, Platycephalus crocodiles, Pelates* 

*quadrimaculatus, Upeneus sulphureus and Poecilopseta natalensis.* The species that increased in biomass between 2011 and 2012 belonged to the Trophic level (TL) range of 2.5 and 4.5. In contrast, those that decreased in biomass between the years belonged to TL range of 2.8 and 4.4. Differences in mean TL between  $2011(0.745.76 \pm 0.27)$  and  $2012(0.3 \pm 0.04)$  were not significant (Mann-Whitney, p = 0.038). There was higher catches in trophic levels 3.5 and 4.0 during 2011, and higher catches in trophic levels 2.5 and 4.5 in 2012 (Fig. 12). The lowest annual biomasses (2.8 kg) and (2.3 kg) were caught in trophic level 4.0 during 2011 and 2012, respectively (Fig. 12).



Figure 11: Variation of total fish biomass by year for species with biomass  $\geq 0.1$  kg (numbers in parenthesis indicate trophic level). Data obtained from crustacean trawls in 2011 and demersal fish trawls in 2012 within the Malindi-Ungwana Bay.



Figure 12: Biomass trophic level spectra (BTLS) for fish catches in the Malindi-Ungwana Bay during 2011 and 2012.

The Cumulative relative biomass trophic level spectra (BTLS) showed highly significant (K-S p<0.005) differences in shape of BTLS for 2011 and 2012 (Fig.13a). Pooled data showed the same trend this could be due to increased by-catch of the penaeid shrimp fishery or change in the environmental condition in Malindi-Ungwana Bay (Fig.13b). The K-dominance curves (Fig. 14) analyzed to determine possible changes in diversity of fish catches between 2011 and 2012 showed similar curvature during 2011 and 2012, indicating lack of significant shift in fish species diversity between the years. High relative abundance within low number of species observed in both years 2011 and 2012 indicated minimal inter-annual change in species abundance and number of individuals per species (evenness) in the bay.





Figure 13: (a) Cumulative relative biomass trophic level spectra, (b) Pooled relative biomass trophic level spectrum for 2011 and 2012 in the Malindi-Ungwana Bay.



Figure 14: K-dominace curves showing percentage relative abundance of fish species in the Malindi Ungwana Bay for 2011 and 2012.

## 4.4.2 Indiseas-based ecosystem indicator analysis

Based on the polar diagram (Fig.15) analyzed from the derived Indiseas-based indicators (Table 1), the concentric lines indicate a gradation of the percentage values (0-80%) of the selected indicators on a scale of minimum to maximum and used to scale the derived values for 2009 and 2011. There was a decrease of 8% in the Total Biomass of all the surveyed species of crustaceans between 2009 (8,221 tonnes) and 2011 (6,974 tonnes), while a minor decrease was observed in the Biomass of Retained Species of 2% between 2009 (6,032 tonnes) and 2011 (5,864 tonnes). The Mean Length of the shrimps species showed a large decrease of 38% between 2009 (38cm) and 2011 (17cm).

There was a minor decrease (2%) in Trophic Levels of landings from 3.8 in 2009 to 3.6 in 2011. Total Landings of all the species showed a major decrease of 44% between 2009 (7,218 tonnes) and 2011 (2,860 tonnes). There was a major increase in Inverse Fishing Pressure of 42% between 2009(836 tonnes) and 2011 (2,052 tonnes).



Figure. 15: Polar diagram showing variation of selected Indiseas-based indicators between 2009 and 2011 as a measure of ecosystem status of the Malindi-Ungwana Bay. Figures in the diagram represent the percentage values of the selected indicators used to scale the derived values.

# **5.0 DISCUSSION**

Analysis of historical shrimp landing data indicate that landings from the Malindi-Ungwana Bay have declined over the past 10 years since the peak in 2000 and forecasts indicate that landings will continue to decline under the present management regime. The present management regime is based on the 2010 Prawn Fishery Management Plan. The cause of the trend could be attributed to increased fishing pressure, and perhaps environmental variability as indicated by the correlation between catches, discharge and rainfall. The conventional management strategies of the prawn fishery (e.g. closed seasons and monitoring of fishing gears) have not mitigated the conflict between resource users within the bay (Ochiewo, 2006) or the decline in catches. Resource managers from the State Department of Fisheries will need pragmatic and easy-to-interpret indicators in order to evaluate the state of the resources for management purposes.

This study examined patterns in size-spectra as indicators for ecological state of the bay. The results showed a change in the distribution of numbers across size groups, with larger size groups containing progressively less numbers over time. This effect could be attributed to increasing exploitation rates in the Malindi–Ungwana Bay (Fulanda *et al.*, 2009) affecting adult biomass and hence juvenile recruitment. The results indicate that the size structure of prawn population in the bay is affected by fishing. Slopes of size spectra of communities subject to intensive exploitation tend to become steeper (Gislason and Rice, 1998) similar to what was found in this study, indicating decreasing average length of the individuals caught. The overall trend of the number-size spectra is one of a reduction in large sized prawn species and a relative increase in small fish as suggested

by the "floor effect" (*sensu* Gislason and Rice, 1998). Size spectra are believed to be a robust ecosystem metrics for examining the impact of fishing, where fishing causes mortality on larger individuals or species (Rice, 2000; Rochet and Trenkel, 2003). The resultant disproportionate removal of large individuals and theoretical increase in small individuals through prey release (Shin *et al.*, 2005) commonly results in steeper size spectra and lower midpoint height with increased fishing pressure (Dulvy *et al.*, 2004; Graham *et al.*, 2005), as observed in this study. The observed general increase in the intercept of the number size-spectra of the prawns in the bay suggests increased secondary productivity of the ecosystem (Gislason and Rice, 1998).

Biomass is an important parameter for evaluation of the state of a stock (Thurow, 1997). The study therefore adopted this indicator as it is useful for the estimation of recruitment and the effects of both fisheries and environmental factors on the ecosystem (Thurow, 1997). Strong, non-selective fishing can eliminate most of the biomass from an ecosystem, while a low fishing intensity has low impact, irrespective of selectivity. The combinations of fishing selectivity and intensity destabilize the biomass-size spectrum, that is, amplify temporal variations in the biomass flow (Benoît and Rochet, 2004). In this study, the observed general decline in height of the biomass size-spectrum and the decline in annual slopes, indicates decline in abundance of the exploited crustacean community in response to fishing intensity. This pattern may therefore be a useful indicator of the overall abundance-biomass effects of a fishery at the multispecies level (Jennings, 2005). The steepening of the slope in the annual biomass-size spectra can be interpreted as a result of a greater reduction in the abundance of larger shrimps, and not

ecological release of small shrimp species from predation or competitive pressure as evident from lack of a arch in the distribution of the juvenile biomass-spectra.

Effects of predatory or competitive release might have been detected if more of the individuals from other species (e.g. Fish, etc) were included in the analysis as they contain most of the total biomass in food webs (López-Martínez *et al.*, 2002).

The diversity-size spectrum was another indicator adopted in this study and it appeared more curvilinear than the number-size spectra for prawn species. The number of species and individuals in the smaller size groups correspondingly raised the diversity in these groups and worsen the performance of linear models as seen in this study. Partial catchability of small-sized prawns would also lower diversity and contribute to a domeshaped size spectrum (Rice and Gislason, 1996). However, the number-size spectrum was more linear for size groups >10 mm in most of the years. There were statistically significant changes in the linear component of the prawn populations in all the years studied. This produced a widening gap between the diversity of the smallest size groups and the decreasing diversity of the larger size groups. Trophodynamic (energy flow and food web interactions) causes of population regulation (Pope and Knights, 1982) could account for the pattern present in these analyses. The decline in diversity with increasing size of the prawns reflects the effects of removal of target species in the larger size range. This is likely as a result of effects of fishing on population structure as found in a number of studies (e.g. Peters, 1983; Platt, 1985; Beyer, 1989; Murawski and Idoine, 1992) than the effect of predation.

The results of this study, showed evidence of small changes in the trophic structure of the fish community of the bay as a result of trawling. There is a re-allocation of biomass from species characterized by intermediate trophic levels (3.1 - 3.5) to carnivorous (3.9 - 4.5) and herbivorous species (2.5 - 2.8). The shape of the BTLS was consistent between 2011 and 2012 perhaps mainly a result of the short time interval. Similarly, the K-dominance curves showed no significant change in diversity of the fish community in the short-term. Long-term data series on fish catches and by-catch from the bay will make temporal shifts in shapes of BTLS and K-dominance curves robust ecological indicators of the trophic structure of the fish community of the bay. The shape of the BTLS may elucidate the array of effects of ecosystem disturbances that are acting simultaneously and interfere with ecological processes at different trophic levels by triggering top-down or bottom-up controls (Sosa- Lopez *et al.*, 2004).

The Malindi-Ungwana Bay fishery showed significant decrease in trophic level between 2011 and 2012, this is likely due to overall reduction in fish biomass. The Indiseas indicators analyzed for the bay suggests that Malindi-Ungwana Bay is ecologically degraded in terms of fish sizes, trophic characteristics and proportion of predators. The mean length of the shrimps have decreased by 38 % between 2011 and 2012, while the trophic level of landings have declined by 2% in the same period suggesting negative effects of fishing. The lack of long-term data made it difficult to make comparisons of present state of indicators in relation to reference points. The narrow temporal scale of the data for the study area calls for the need to institute long-term monitoring programs

by the State Department of Fisheries and other stakeholders. The lack of reference points in this study is a common drawback in many studies employing system indicators (Jennings and Dulvy, 2005) and will be mitigated by long-term ecological monitoring initiatives.

## 5.1 CONCLUSION

This study found size spectral analysis (number, biomass and diversity) of the collected size-abundance data of the prawns useful in determining trends in the ecological status of the Malindi-Ungwana Bay. More temporal scale date will, however, be required in order to enhance the prediction ability of the datasets and to confirm the existence of the "floor effect" of the annual size-spectra analysis as indicated in this study. The trends in the size-spectra analysis are intuitively simple to interpret and can be adopted by resource managers to determine effects of exploitation on the environment.

The approaches used in this study are likely to be valuable in assessing the status of prawn fishery in the Malindi-Ungwana Bay by the managers. The study used biodiversity (e.g. Indiseas-based indicators) and conservation-based indicators (e.g. Biomass Trophic Level Spectra (BTLS), K-dominance curves) for spatio-temporal analysis of patterns of ecological attributes, and as potential ecosystem indicators of multifactor effects. Although firm conclusions could not be drawn from the patterns of BTLS due to the narrow temporal scale, the analysis was useful for tracking changes in the trophic structure of the bay more than the rather simple comparison of mean changes in trophic levels. Reference points of indicators will need to be developed for the bay using

different approaches (e.g. Murawski, 2000; Rice, 2000; ICES, 2001; Rochet and Trenkel, 2003) in order to make application of the Indiseas–related ecological and biodiversity indicators more robust. The indicators derived and assessed in this study will form a suite of inputs in a holistic EAFM framework for the bay.

# **5.2 RECOMMENDATIONS**

Following the results of this study the following recommendations are provided:

- The ecological indicators described in this study should be adopted as one of the tools in evaluation and monitoring of the Malindi-Ungwana Bay ecosystem. The indicators are easy to conceptualize, have intuitive management interpretation and are based on simple deterministic models that can be applied and interpreted by resource managers.
- 2. Size spectra (number and biomass) have been shown to be a robust ecosystem metrics for examining the impact of fishing, where fishing causes mortality on larger individuals or species. The temporal decline in slopes and general increase in the intercept of the number size-spectra of the prawns in the bay may be interpreted to suggest effects of fishing on stocks and changes in ecosystem productivity, respectively. However, the contribution of biological interactions and environmental variability to ecosystem changes will have to be determined but are likely less influential in systems with heavy fishing pressure.

- 3. There is need for identification of thresholds and reference points for the Indiseas based indicators used in this study through modeling and long-term field based studies. Long-term monitoring programs of landings are recommended as a way to determine reference points for the indicators.
- 4. There is need to provide additional socio-economic data, including stakeholders inputs, and more biological data on the penaied species found in the bay in order to develop a holistic EAFM model for management of the bay resources.

#### REFERENCES

- Andersen, K. H. & Beyer, J. E. (2006) Asymptotic size determines species abundance in the marine size spectrum. *Am. Nat.* 168, 54-61.
- Anon, (2001). Report on the scientific information and conservation sub- committee -Prawn fishery in Kenya marine waters. KMFRI Unpublished report.
- Benoît, E. & Rochet, M. J. 2004 A continuous model of biomass size spectra governed by predation, and the effects of fishing on them. J. Theor. *Biol.* 226, 9-21.
- Beyer, J. E. (1989). Recruitment stability and survival simple size-specific theory with examples from the early life dynamic of marine fish. Dana, 7:45–147
- Bianchi, G., Gislason, H., Graham, K., Hill, L., Koranteng, K., Manickchand-Heileman, S., Paya<sup>'</sup>, I., (2000). Impact of fishing on size composition and diversity of demersal fish communities. ICES Journal of Marine Science, 57: 558–571.
- Box, G. E. P. & Jenkins, G. M. (1976). Time series analysis. forecasting and control. Holden-Day, San Francisco.
- Brakel, W.H (1984). Seasonal dynamics of suspended sediment plumes from the Tana and Sabaki Rivers, Kenya: analysis of landsat imagery-Short communication. Remote sensing of the Environment. 16, 165-175.
- Browman, H. I. and K. I. Stergiou (2004). Marine Protected Area as a central element of ecosystem-based management: defining their location, size and number. Marine Ecology Progress Series 274: 271-275.
- Brusher, H.A., (1974). The magnitude, distribution and availability of prawn (Penaeidae) resources in coastal and estuarine waters of Kenya. J. Mar. Biol. Ass. India 6 (2), 335-348.
- Chong VC, Sasekumar A, Leh MUC & D'Cruz R (1990) The fish and prawn communities of a Malaysian coastal mangrove system, with comparisons to adjacent mud flats and inshore waters. Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science, 31: 703–722
- Clarke, K. R. 1990. Comparisons of dominance curves. *Journal of Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology* 138: pp 143-57.
- Clarke,K.R.&Warwick,R.M. (1998). A taxonomic distinctness index and its statistical properties.J. Appl. Ecol. 35, 523–531. (doi:10.1046/j.1365-2664.1998.3540523.x)

- Cleveland, W. S. (1979) Robust locally weighted regression and smoothing scatterplots. *J. Amer. Stat. Ass.* 74: 829–836.
- Cochrane KL, Augustyn CJ, Cockcroft AC, David JHM, Griffiths MH, Groeneveld JC, Lipinski MR, Smale MJ, Smith CD, Tarr RJQ (2004) An ecosystem approach to fisheries in the southern Benguela context. African Journal of Marine Science 26: 9–35
- Cruz-Escalona, V. H., Abitia-Cardenes, L. A., Campos-Davila, L., and Galvan-Magan<sup>a</sup>,
  F. (2000). Trophic interrelations of the three most abundant fish species from
  Laguna San Ignacio, Baja California Sur, Mexico. B MAR SCI, 66:361-373
- Cury, P.M., Christensen, V.,(2005). Quantitative ecosystem indicators for fisheries Management. Introduction. ICES J. Mar. Sci. 62, 307–310.
- Daan, N., Gislason, H., Pope, J. G. & Rice, J.(2005). Changes in the North Sea fish community: evidence of indirect effects of fishing? *ICES J. Mar. Sci.* 62, 177-188.
- Degnbol, P., and Jarre, A. (2004). Review of indicators in fisheries management e a development perspective. African Journal of Marine Science, 26: 303-326.
- Dulvy N. K., Polunin N. V. C., Mill A. C., Graham N. A. J. Size structural change in lightly exploited coral reef fish communities: evidence for weak indirect effects.Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences 2004;61:466-475.
- FAO/UNDP (1982) The stock assessment of the Kenyan demersal offshore resources surveyed in the period 1979-1980-1981. Work Report No. 8 of the "Offshore Trawling Survey" Project. Ken/74/023: 58 p.
- FAO (Food and Agriculture Organization), (2002). Indicators for sustainable development of fisheries. http://www.fao.org/docrep/W4745E/w4745e0f.htm.
- FAO (Food and Agriculture Organization), (2003). Fisheries management. 2. The ecosystem approach to fisheries. FAO Tech. Guidelines for Responsible Fisheries 4, Suppl. 2, 112 pp.
- Fennessy S. T., (2002). Preliminary investigations of a bycatch reducing device for the Tugela bank prawn trawl fishery in Kwa-Zulu Natal. South African Association for marine Biological Research. Unpublished report.
- Froese, R., and Pauly, D. (Eds) 2003. Fishbase world wide web electronic publication. www.fishbase.org, version 16 March 2004.
- Fulanda B (2003). Shrimp trawling in Ungwana Bay: a threat to fishery resources. In: Hoorweg J, Muthiga N (eds) Recent advances in coastal ecology: studies from Kenya. Print Partners Ipskamp BV, Enschede, pp 233–242
- Fulanda B, Munga C, Ohtomi J, Osore M, Mugo R, Md. Hossain Y (2009). The structure and evolution of the coastal migrant fishery of Kenya. Ocean Coast. Manag 52:459–466
- Fulanda B, Ohtomi J, Mueni E, Kimani E (2011). Fishery trends, resource-use and management system in the Ungwana Bay fishery, Kenya. Ocean Coast Manag 54:401–414
- Fulton E.A., M. Fuller, A.D.M. Smith, and A. Punt. (2001). Ecological Indicators of the Ecosystem Effects of Fishing: Final Report for AFMA/AFFA/EA
- Garcia, S. M., A. Zerbi, C. Aliaume, et al. (2002). The ecosystem approach to fisheries: Issues, terminology, principles, institutional foundations, implementation and outlook. FAO Fisheries Technical Paper. No. 443. Rome, FAO: 71.
- Garcia S. M. The FAO definition of sustainable development and the Code of Conduct for Responsible Fisheries: an analysis of the related principles, criteria and indicators. Marine and Freshwater Research (2000); 51:535-541.
- Gislason, H., and Rice, J. (1998). Modelling the response of size and diversity spectra of fish assemblages to changes in exploitation. ICES Journal of Marine Science, 55: 362–370.
- Graham N. A. J., Dulvy N. K., Jennings S., Polunin N. V. C. Size-spectra as indicators of the effects of fishing on coral reef fish assemblages. Coral Reefs (2005);24:118-124.
- Grumbine, R. E. (1994). What is Ecosystem Management. Conservation Biology 8(1): 27-38.
- Hilborn, R., Walters, C.J., (1992). Quantitative Fisheries Stock Assessment: Choice, Dynamics and Uncertainty. Chapman & Hall, New York.
- Hilborn, R. (2004). Ecosystem-based fisheries management: the carrot or the stick? Marine Ecology Progress Series 274: 275-279.
- International Council for the Exploration of the Sea (2001). Report of the Working Group on Ecosystem Effects of Fishing Activities. ICES Document CM 2001/ACME: 09. 102 pp.

- International Council for the Exploration of the Sea(2003). Report of the Working Group on Ecosystem Effects of Fishing Activities. ICES Document, CM 2003/ACE: 05.
- Iversen, S.C., (1984). Kenya marine fish resources in waters deeper the 10 meters investigated by R/V "DR. Fridtjof Nansen". In: The proceedings of the NORAD Kenya Seminar to review the marine fish stocks in Kenya, Mombasa, 13e15th March, 1984. AA042/E, Bergen, Inst. Mar. Res. pp. 33-60.
- Jennings, S.,(2005). Indicators to support an ecosystem approach to fisheries. Fish Fisheries 6, 212–232.
- Jennings S, Dulvy NK (2005). Reference points and reference directions for size-based indicators of community structure. ICES J Mar Sci 62:397–404
- Kaunda-Arara B., George Rose., Mucai S., Muchiri and Rashid Kaka (2003). Long-term Trends in Coral Reef Fish Yields and Exploitation Rates of Commercial Species from Coastal Kenya. Western Indian Ocean J. Mar. Sci. Vol. 2, No. 2, pp. 105– 116.
- Kaunda-Arara B., Mwaluma J.M., Gamoe A.L., Øresland V. and Osore M.K. (2009). Temporal variability in fish larval supply to Malindi Marine Park, coastal Kenya. Aquatic Conservation: Marine and Freshwater Ecosystem 19:S10-S19.doi:10.1002/aqc1038.
- Kaunda-Arara B., Emmanuel M., Stephen M., Pascal T., Almubarak A., Samuel N., Rashid A., Boaz O., Dickson O., James G., Dismas K., Renison R. (2012).
  Demersal fish trawl survey, SWIOFP Component 3 Technical Report No. SWIOFP2012C312.54PP
- Kimani E., Manyal J., Munga C.N. and Ndoro C., (2011). Shallow water prawn trawl survey. SWIOFP Component 2 Technical Report No. SWIOFP2011C201a. 91 pp.
- King, M.G. (1995). Fisheries biology, assessment and management. Fishing news books. Osney Mead, Oxford, England. Pp 341.
- Kerr, S. R. & Dickie, L. M. (2001). *The biomass spectrum*. A predator-prey theory of aquatic production. Complexity in ecological systems series. New York: Columbia University Press.
- KMFRI Report , (2002). The Malindi -Ungwana Bay Fishery: Assessment of the prawn fishery, by catch, resource use conflicts and performance of the Turtle Excluder Device: 64pp
- Lambshead, P. H. D., Platt, H. M., and Shaw, K. M. (1983). The detection of differences among assemblages of marine benthic species based on an assessment of dominance and diversity. Journal of Natural History, 17: 859–874.

- Lackey, R.T. (1999). Radically contested asssertions in ecosystem management. Journal of Sustainable Forestry, 9(1): 21-34
- Larkin, P.A., (1996). Concepts and issues in marine ecosystem management. Rev. Fish Biol. Fisheries 6, 139–164.
- Law, R., Plank, M. J., James, A. & Blanchard, J. L. (2009). Size-spectra dynamics from stochastic predation and growth of individuals. *Ecology* 90, 802-811.
- Link, J. S. (2002). Does food web theory work for marine ecosystems Marine Ecology Progress Series, 230: 1–9.
- López-Martínez, J., Arreguín-Sánchez, F., Hernández-Vázquez, S., Herrera- Valdivia, E.
   & García-Juárez, A.R., (2002) Dinámica poblacional del camarón café Farfantepenaeus californiensis (HOLMES, 1900) en el Golfo de California: Variabilidad interanual. Contributions of the study of the East Pacific Crustaceans (ed M. Hendricks). Vol 1, UNAM, 347 pp.
- McClanahan TR (1988) Seasonality in East Africa's coastal waters Marine ecology progress series. 44(2): 191-199.
- Magurran, A. E. (1988). Ecological diversity and its measurement. Chapman and Hall, London.
- Matagyera W. B., (1984). Distribution of some deepwater prawns and lobster species in Kenya waters. The proceedings of the NORAD- Kenya Seminar to review the marine fish stocks in Kenya. Mombasa, 13-15.
- Mayers, R. A., and Lilorm, B. (2003). Rapid worldwide depletion of predatory fish communities. Nature, 423: 280–283.
- Mueni, (2006). A trophic Model for the Ungwana Bay Fishery, Kenya: Linking Fisheries to Ecosystem Management. 133pp.
- Munga, C., Ndegwa, S., Fulanda, B., Manyala, J., Kimani, E., Ohtomi, J., Vanreusel, 525
  A., (2012). Bottom shrimp trawling impacts on species distribution and fishery 526 dynamics; Ungwana Bay fishery Kenya before and after the 2006 trawl ban. Fish. 527 Sci. 78, 209–219.
- Munga, C., Stephen, M., Harrison, O., Renison, R., Julius, M., Johan, C., Groeneveld , Edward, Kimani., Ann, V., (2013). Species composition, distribution patterns and population structure of penaeid shrimps in Malindii-Ungwana Bay, Kenya based on experimental bottom trawl survey.

- Murawski, S. A., and Idoine, J. S. (1992). Multispecies size composition: a conservative property of exploited fishery systems? J. of Northwest Atlantic Fisheries Sciences, 14: 79–85.
- Murawski, S. A. (2000). Definitions of overfishing from an ecosystem perspective. ICES J. Mar. Sci, 57: 649-658.
- Mwatha GK (2002) Assessment of the prawn fishery, bycatch, resource-use conflicts and performance of the turtle excluder device. In: Current status of trawl fishery of Malindi–Ungwana Bay. KMFRI Tech Rep 12/2002, pp 44–65
- Mwatha, G.K.,(2005). Stock assessment and population dynamics of penaeid prawns in the prawn trawling grounds of Malindi-Ungwana Bay: the challenges of managing the prawn fishery in Kenya. WIOMSA/MARG-I/2005-06;21 p.
- Nielsen, J. R., Degnbol, P., Viswanathan, K., Ahmed, M., Hara, M., and Abdullah, N. M. R. (2004). Fisheries co-management e an institutional innovation? Lessons from South East Asia and southern Africa. Marine Policy, 28: 151-160.
- Ochiewo, J. 2006. Changing fisheries practices and their social implications in south coast Kenya. Ocean and Coastal Management 47:389-408.
- O'Donovan, T. M. (1983) Short term forecasting: an introduction to the Box-Jenkins approach. John Wiley and Sons. N.Y.
- Paterson B, Jarre A, Moloney CL, Fairweather TP, van derLingen CD, Shannon LJ, Field JG (2007) A fuzzy-logictool for multi-criteria decision making in fisheries.
- Pauly, D., Christensen, V., and Walters, C. (2000). Ecopath, Ecosim and Ecospace as tools for evaluating ecosystem impact of fisheries. ICES Journal of Marine Science, 57: 697–706.
- Peters, R. H. (1983). The ecological implications of body size. Cambridge.
- Pikitch, E. K., Santora, C., Babcock, E. A., Bakun, A., Bonfil, R., Conover, D. O., Dayton, P. K., Doukakis, P., Fluharty, D., Heneman, B., Houde, E. D., Link, J. , Livingston, P. A., Mangel, M., McAllister, M. K., Pope, J. G. & Sainsbury, K. J. (2004). Ecosystem-based fishery management. *Science* 305, 346-347.
- Platt, T.,M. Lewis, and R. Geider. (1984). Thermodynamics of the pelagic ecosystem:
  Elementary closure conditions for biological production in the open ocean, p.
  49-84. Zn Flows of energy and material in marine ecosystems. NATO Conf. Ser. 4, Mar. Sci. V. 13. Plenum.

- Platt, T. (1985). Structure of marine ecosystems: its allometric basis. Canadian Bulletin of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences, 213: 55–64.
- Peterm, R.M. (1989).Statistical power analysis can improve fisheries research and management. Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Science 47, 2–15.
- Pope, J.G., and D. Symes. (2000). An ecosystem based approach to the Common Fisheries Policy: defining the goals . 40 p . Peterborough, UK: English Nature.
- Pope, J.G., Rice, J.C., Daan, N., Jennings, S. and Gislason, H. (2004) Are the slopes of size spectra a useful tool for measuring the impact of fisheries in multispecies systems?. ICES CM 2004/FF 32, 32 pp
- Rice, J. C., and Gislason, H. (1996). Patterns of change in the size spectra of numbers and diversity of the North Sea fish assemblage, as reflected in surveys and models. ICES J.Mar. Sci, 53: 1214–1225.
- Rice, J. C. (2000). Evaluating fishery impacts using metrics of community structure. ICES Journal of Marine Science, 57: 682–688.
- Rice, J. C. 2003. Environmental health indicators. Ocean and Coastal Management, 46: 235-259.
- Rice, J.C., Rochet, M.-J., (2005). A framework for selecting a suite of indicators for fisheries management. ICES J. Mar. Sci. 62, 516–527.
- Rochet, M-J., and Trenkel, V. M. (2003). Which community indicators can measure the impact of fishing? A review and proposals. Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences, 60: 86–99.
- Rosenberg. A. A. and V. R. Restrepo. (1994). Uncertainty and risk evaluation in stock assessment advice for U. S. marine fisheries. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci.
- Rothschild, B. J. (1996). Dynamics of marine fish populations. Harvard University Press, Cambridge, Massachusetts, USA. 277 pp.
- Sainsbury, K. J., A. E. Punt, and A. D. M. Smith. (2000). Design of operational management strategies for achieving fishery ecosystem objectives. *ICES Journal of Marine Science* 57, no. 3: pp 731-41.
- Sainsbury, K. & Sumaila, U.R. (2003). Incorporating ecosystem objectives into management of sustainable marine fisheries, including "best practice" reference points and use of marine protected areas. *In M. Sinclair & G. Valdimarsson*, eds. *Responsible fisheries in the marine ecosystem*, pp. 343-361. Rome, Italy, and Wallingford, UK. FAO and CAB International

- Schneider, H.M (2000): Sediment sources to Masinga Dam. In Gichuki, F.N; Mungai, D.N; Gachene, C.K and Thomas, D.B (Editors): Land and water management in Kenya-towards sustainable land use. Proceedings of the fourth national workshop (Kikuyu, February 15-19, 1993). 47-54.
- Silvert, W. & Platt, T. (1978). Energy flux in the pelagic ecosystem: a time-dependent equation. Limnol. Oceanogr. 23, 813-816.
- Shin Y-J, Cury P (2004). Using an individual-based model of fish assemblages to study the response of size spectra to changes in fishing. Can J Fish Aquat Sci 61:414–431
- Shin, Y.-J., Rochet, M.-J., Jennings, S., Field, J. & Gislason, H.(2005) Using size-based indicators to evaluate the ecosystem effects of fishing. *ICES J. Mar. Sci.* 62, 384- 396.
- Shin Y-J, Bundy A, Shannon LJ, Simier M, Coll M, Fulton EA, Link JS. (2010). Can simple be useful and reliable? using ecological indicators to represent and compare the states of marine ecosystems. International Council for the Exploration of the Sea J Mar Sci 67:717–731
- Sinclair ARE, Mduma S, Brashares JS. (2003). Patterns of predation in a diverse predator-prey system. Nature 425:288-90
- Sosa-Lo´pez, A., Mouillot, D., Do Chi, T., and Ramos-Miranda, J. (2005). Ecological indicators based on fish biomass distribution along trophic levels: an application to the Terminos coastal lagoon. ICES Journal of Marine Science, 62: 453-458.
- Spellerberg, I.F. (2005) Monitoring Ecological Change, 2<sup>nd</sup> edn. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge.
- Sprules, W. G., and Goyke, A. P. (1994). Size-based structure and production in the pelagia of Lakes Ontario and Michigan. Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences, 51: 2603–2611.
- Trenkel VM, Rochet M-J (2003) Performance of indicators derived from abundance estimates for detecting the impact of fishing on a fish community. Can J Fisheries Aquat Sci 60:67–85
- Tychesen J (2006). KenSea environmental sensitivity atlas for coastal areas of Kenya. Copenhagen, Geological Survey of Denmark and Greenland, 76 pp.
- Thiebaux, M. L., and Dickie, L. M. (1993). Structure of the body-size spectrum of the biomass in aquatic ecosystems: a consequence of allometry in predator–prey interactions. Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences, 50: 1308–1317.

- Thurow, F. (1997). Data Report on: fish biomass of the Baltic sea in the 20th century. Ber. Inst. Meereskunde, Nr. 285: 49pp.
- Ward, T., D. Tarte, E. Hegerl.(2002). Policy Proposals and operational guidance for ecosystem-based management of marine capture fisheries, WWF.
- Wakwabi E. O., (1988). The population dynamics and fishery of penaeid prawns with special emphasis on Peneaus monodon Fabr. 1798, Msc. Thesis, University of Nairobi, Kenya, 235 pp.
- Wilson, D. C., Nielsen, J. R., and Degnbol, P. (Eds). (2003). The Fisheries Co-Management Experience. Accomplishments, Challenges and Prospects Kluwer Academic, Dordrecht. 324 pp.
- Worm B, Barbier EB, Beaumont N, Duffy JE, Folke C, Halpern BS, Jackson JBC, Lotze HK, Micheli F, Palumbi SR, Sala E, Selkoe KA, Stachowicz JJ, Watson R (2006) Impacts of biodiversity loss on ocean ecosystem services. Science 314:787–790.
- WSSD. (2002). Plan of Implementation of the World Summit on Sustainable Development. UN Department of Economic and Social Affairs, Division of Sustainable Development, New York
- Zar, J. H. (1997). Biostatistical Analysis 4th edn. Prentice-Hall International, New York. 663 pp.
- Zhang, C.I., Marasco, R.J., (2003).Newapproaches in fisheries assessment and management under the exclusive economic zone regime in Korea. Am. Fish. Soc. Symp.38, 685–693
- Zhang C., Suam Ka., Donald G., Richard M., Jae B, HeeWon , Jong Hee Lee (2009). An ecosystem-based fisheries assessment approach for Korean fisheries. Fisheries Research 26–41.

## **APPENDIX I**

## Indiseas -based ecological and biodiversity indicators calculations and formulae.

Indicator	Calculation	Formulae
Total Landings	The actual weights by species were estimated by multiplying the weight	Raising Factor = Total catch weight of fish ÷ Sub-sample weight of either fish or
	sampled by a raising factor for both retained catch (landings) and the discards from the following formula:	prawns
Biomass Surveyed	Biomass estimates of fish were	$D = 60 \text{ *Sqrt}((\text{Lat1-Lat2})^2 + (\text{Lon1-Lon2})^2)$
Species	calculated using the swept area method.	* cos <sup>2</sup> (0.5*(Lat1+Lat2))
	Each distance hauled was estimated in units of nautical miles (nm)	where:
		Lat1= Latitude at start of haul (degrees)
		Lat2= Latitude at end of haul (degrees)
		Lon1= Longitude at start of haul (degrees)
		Lon2= Longitude at end of haul (degrees)
		The estimated distance was then
		multiplied by the distance of the head rope
		of the net to get the hauled area, and a
		factor $X2 = 0.5$ as the best compromise

	(Pauly, 1980).
	swept area, $a = D*hr*X2$
	The catch rate per unit area was calculated
	using the following formula:
	$\underline{Cw/t} = \underline{Cw}  kg/nm^2$
	a/t a
	where:
	Cw/t = Catch in weight per hour
	a = Area swept
	The estimated total biomass, B in an area, A was calculated from the following formula:
	B = Average(Cw/a)*A
	X1
	where:
	Cw/a = Catch per unit area of all hauls
	A = Total size of the area under investigation in nm2
	X1 = An estimate proportion of fish or prawns present in the area swept
	(where X1= 1 for prawns, and X1 = $0.5$ for the swimming fish)
	From these calculations, the Total Biomass of Surveyed Species and the Biomass of Retained Species were calculated.

Mean Length	Calculation of the mean length was	$L = \sum L_i/N$ (cm) $L = \sum L_i/N$ (cm)
	based on data of all surveyed species.	
	The reason for choosing length is that it	
	is more meaningful to public and length	
	is less directly affected by	
	environmental change.	
Trophic Level of	The Trophic Level is a fixed non-	$TL_{land} = \sum TL_s Y_s / Y$
Landings	integer per species. All retained species	
	can be calculated from Ecopath model	
	or diet data.	
	For this study the Trophic Level was	
	calculated for each species based on the	
	mean length (TL <sub>s</sub> ), the catch of that	
	species $(Y_s)$ the total catch $(Y)$	
1/(Landings/Biomass	This indicator reflects the global fishing	B/Y Retained Species
Retained)	pressure at the community level. The	
	indicator is calculated using total	
	landings and biomass of retained	
	species.	